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The Azalea Trumpet  

                                        Spring 2025 
 

 

 

 

A  publication of the of The Garden of Georgia, 
the Deep South Region, and the National Garden Club 

Dear Amazing Azaleas, 

Thank you for the privilege of serv-

ing as your District Director! It has 

been a busy and BEEautiful experi-

ence, and I am enormously proud of 

my 47 Clubs and Councils. 

I have visited 17 of my clubs and 

attended 14 District Meetings all 

over the state and district. I have en-

joyed wonderful programs and in-

stalled officers as well as meeting 

many of you. All my travels have 

been rewarded by increased 

knowledge of all that you do to pro-

mote and enhance the Garden Club 

of Georgia, Inc. You are an amazing group! You welcomed me and made me feel at home. I 

am profoundly grateful for all your support! 

I have had four great board meetings in my district and would like to thank Greensboro Gar-

den Club, Louisville Garden Club, Iris Garden Club of Washington, and Sharon-Raytown Gar-

den Club for hosting these meetings. I was astounded at all you did to make these meetings 

wonderful. 

Jane receiving her gift from the District from Co-Director Ina 

Hopkins. 
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I have been supported by my great Executive Board. I could not have done it without 

your expert support. Thank you, Ina Hopkins, Betty Hotchkiss, Jan Stewart, Sherley Sel-

man, Charlotte White, Doris Blalock and Mary Byrd. I never asked for anything of you 

that you didn’t do with great fervor. 

Betty Davis, our Immediate Past and Former Azalea District Director, has advised me and 

worked with me at every turn. She also took on the responsibility of Chairing my first An-

nual Fall District Meeting in Augusta, and she and Molly Kimler are chairing the GCG 

Convention, also to be held in Augusta on April 29 and 30, 2025. I hope that all of you 

are making plans to attend the GCG Convention. It will be an educational and fun event 

with great speakers. Vickie Bilderback took the responsibility of chairing my last Annual 

Fall District Meeting in Gray with help from the Milledgeville clubs. 

Finally, my heartfelt thanks to Lisa Hall, President of the Garden Club of Georgia, Inc., my 

“Sisters” (the Director of the other six Districts of the GCG), the GCG Officers and Board 

who have helped and guided me through all the tough times. 

It has been a pleasure working with all of you, and my hope is that you will support our 

new Azalea District Director, Jan Stewart, as you have supported me.  

Sincerely, Jane 
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Chairman Reports 
Bess Hartley, Chairman Fundraising; Garden Club of Georgia 

Link will not work, as  this is a photo 
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G C G Annual Convention, Betty Davis, Chairman;  

Molly Kimler, Co-Chairman 
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              Pull those POP TABS OFF!  
Each tab you save goes to helping a family stay at the Ronald McDon-
ald House as their child recovers from a serious illness. It may seem 
like a small act, but the tabs provide extra revenue that can help make 
up for the donations that families cannot make. So please, let’s all 
show that we care about the Ronald McDonald House and the won-
derful work they do for all the families.  
 

Pull A Tab for Ronald McDonald Chairman, Ann Wright 

 

Most of you are aware that Ruth Hartzog is the Azalea District Editor for the Azalea Trumpet. 

After many years of working on the Trumpet and winning many awards, Ruth has decided to re-

tire as the editor.  This will be Ruth’s last publication.  Thank you, Ruth!  

If you or someone in your club is great with the computers and also likes to do newsletter, Azalea 

District needs you.  The Trumpet is published quarterly and emailed out to club members.   

If interested or want to nominate someone, please call Jan Stewart at 706-401-8650.  

If you have questions on what is involved in putting a newsletter together, you can contact Ruth 

at (ncrd537@hotmail.com). 
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News from Our Clubs 

  It was a day full of excitement as Milledgeville Garden Club members gathered to share their love 
of beauty with tenants of 5 local Nursing Homes. 

  Pictured is Ana Edwards, MGC’s President-Elect,  one of the 50 club members participating in 
spreading holiday cheer. 

  Group Leaders were: 

Chaplinwood- Holly Williams; The Cottages- Doriann McEver; Savannah Court- Sharon Williams; 

Green Acres- Carol McRae; and Fellowship Home-Collene Dalrymple. 

 

 Serving the delicious Brunch were Hostesses: Connie Moody, Debbie Davis, Denise Monica, 

Sylvia Moore, Sharon Williams, Barbie Pressas, Jimmie Speir, Kathy Stewart and Jan Law. 

 

   “It was a blessed day for all”, said Jennifer Pollard, MGC President. 

Ana Edwards, MGC President-Elect 

Milledgeville Garden Club 
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In February, Ladies' GC was fortunate to have an amazing program brought to us by Sam 
Landes of Marietta (an integral member of the Mushroom Club of Georgia) that both en-
thralled and educated us. If any of us thought we knew much about fungi, particularly mush-
rooms, we were in for a surprise. Sam Landes, affectionately referred to as the 'One Man 
Show,' took the stage in our meeting room and taught us otherwise! Besides showcasing the 
intricate beauty of these creations in the natural world, Sam gave us a fantastic overview of all 
things fungi, including edible uses (or not), medicinal uses, and even their role in environmen-
tal cleanup and pest control. As an added bonus, we also had the option of having Sam guide 
us step-by-step in creating our own oyster mushroom bags to take home. 

 

Sam grew up in Central Illinois where his mother took him morel mushroom hunting begin-
ning at the age of 5, and he is a retired Montessori School teacher (lucky kids who were in his 
classroom!).   Sam and his wife Cornelia are both  members of the North American Mycologi-
cal Association (NAMA) and enjoy traveling around the country joining other mushroom en-
thusiasts in hunting for mushrooms. Sam really appreciates the opportunity to share his 
knowledge and passion about all things fungi.   

Please contact Carol Reap of Ladies’ GC for further in-
formation. (calgalcrr@gmail.com) 
 

 

Ladies’ GC, Athens  

“The Fascinating World of Fungi”   

Sam with his woodland cottage of  
mushrooms 
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Gray Garden Club 

Gray Garden Club had a busy but enjoyable Winter season. On Tuesday,  December 3, 2024, 

the group had their annual Christmas gathering a Trish Ann’s, with food and fellowship. 

Stockings and Fig Leaf items were collected, along with a huge box for Toys for Tots. 

 The February fourth meeting brought the installation of Gray Garden Club’s 2025—2027 

Officers. L-R: Vicki Bilderback, Out going President; Kay Cummings. President; Ruth Hartzog, 

Secretary; Faith Kildow, Parliamentarian  and Doris Comer Treasurer.   

Vice-president Betty Hotchkiss is not pictured. 

On Arbor Day in Georgia, February 21, 2025, Gray Garden Club planted a native Red Bud tree 

in front of the Jones County Library , in memory of Maudlyn Smith, a much loved and missed 

member. 
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Milledgeville Garden 

Club 

Once again, the Milledgeville community 
and clubs have come together to give each 
Veteran at the Veterans Home in Milledge-
ville a hand-colored card and $10 to spend 
as they wish.             

 
Pictured are David and Steven smiling big as 
they happily receive their cards. 

 
Thanks to the Milledgeville Garden Club, 
Kiwanis Club, Lions Club and members of 
the community for making this possible. 

The Milledgeville Garden Club awards  

 

“Yard of the Month” certificates to local residents for December 2024.   

The Certificates of Beautification award was awarded to The Burrell's 
of 730 Habersham Street,                                                                                                     
Milledgeville. 

To be eligible for the Yard of the Month, residences yards must be cut, 
manicured and landscaped by the homeowner, no professional mainte-
nance and be aesthetically appealing.   

We are proud to have such dedicated neighbors in Milledgeville and 
Baldwin County who exemplify landscaping beautiful lawns with many 
florals, ornamental grasses, shrubs and colorful planters and baskets 
making for inviting havens for local birds and insects. 

May their yards continue to delight passersby and inspire us. Job well 
done, neighbors! 
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Rose and Dahlia Garden Club 

Rose & Dahlia member Marietta Lynch was a big winner in the Azalea Dis-
trict's recent fundraiser - "Buy a Bee" for $5 and enter to win $100.  Our Club 
President Becky Reynolds presented Marietta with her check at our February 

meeting. Marietta's grand dog "Bea" must have been her lucky charm!  
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L-R Sandra Callahan - Treasurer, Molly Kimler - Secretary, Joy Shelnutt - Vice-President, Teal McKinney 
- President, Peggy Tucker - GCG  immediate  Past President  

 

Peggy Tucker installed the 2025-2027 Officers of the Rosemary & Thyme Garden Club in Logan-
ville on February 2 at the O'Kelly Library in Loganville . Peggy used different butterflies with for 
each office and presented each officer a welcome sign (welcoming them to holding an office) 
and a butterfly of their office. It was a beautiful program, and Peggy gave an update to what 
GCG is doing.   

 
This club began in 2019 while small in number but growing every year. They have invited speak-
ers from GCG and Azalea District chairmen, the DNR Linda May.  Rosemary & Thyme cospon-
sored with Gateways Garden Club of Social Circle, a Monarch Butterfly Program by Dr. Jaap de 
Roode.  

The club also hosts a spring plant sale to fund the club and receive new members . 

Rosemary and Thyme 

Garden Club 
 

 

"The first day of spring is one thing, and the first spring day is another. The differ-
ence between them is sometimes as great as a month." ~ Henry Van Dyke 
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WARRENTON GARDEN CLUB 

 

The Warrenton Garden Club presented the COMMUNITY SERVICE AWARD to Palmer and 

Louise Hadden at the Warren County Chamber of Commerce Annual Banquet for 2025. This 

award is given to recognize individuals in the Warren County community who are volunteers 

in a variety of activities, who embody kindness and concern to their fellow citizens and who 

strive to make their community a great place for all to live.  

L to R: Charlotte White; Warrenton Garden Club President Lauren Williams Mazer; Dianne Rickli; Jane Ed-
munds, Azalea District Director and club member; Babs Davis; Toby Peebles; Louise and Palmer Hadden. 
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It was a magical day at “Rose Hill Mansion” in Lockerly Arboretum, where the 
Milledgeville Garden Club celebrated Christmas in all its splendor. This 1800’s 
antebellum home is listed on the National Registry of historic places, and 
thanks to ours and other Garden Club volunteers, it was decorated 
 to the hilt for the holidays. 
 
 Delicious refreshments were served by Party Hostesses:  (L/R) Kathy Chan-
dler, Jane Thompson, Anne Walden, Joanne Battle, and Mary Nevins. 
 
 More than 60 new Children’s Books were brought as gifts for delivery to the 
Boys & Girls Clubs of Milledgeville and Gray.    
 

 It was truly a happy and blessed day and got everyone into the Christmas 

Spirit.  
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The Augusta Council of Garden Clubs 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Augusta Council of Garden Clubs hosted the Garden Club of Georgia’s Basic Design Classes Units  

1-5 at the Warren Road Community Center. All twenty-two students enjoyed the classes and are ea-

ger to enroll in the GCG Basic Design Course 2. 

The classes are for people who want to bring the joy of arranging flowers, fruit, vegetables, and foli-

age into their homes for enjoyment. This is a fun, casual course with no tests. 

Unit I is a study  of line and line mass designs. Basic design principles are taught and students com-

plete designs that are critiqued at the end of class. Unit II is mass and foliage designs with the addi-

tion of material on color harmonies. Unit III involves table designs. Unit IV makes use of fruits and 

vegetables and adds the creative touch of a featured object. Unit V is a study of  creative designs,  
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Announcements 
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The Winners of the “Buy A Bee”      

Azalea District  

Fundraiser are: 
Jennifer Shuford 

Marietta Lynd 

Annette Bridges 
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Scenes from the Azalea District Board Meeting 

February 18, 2025 

Crawfordville, Georgia 
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Web Address: Plant Festival | 
Ballgroundgardenclub 

mhtml:file://C:/Users/Owner/AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/INetCache/Content.Outlook/JH60192M/email%20(003).mht!https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ballgroundgardenclub.com%2Fplantsale&data=05%7C02%7C%7C875bff78a3af4949446608
mhtml:file://C:/Users/Owner/AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/INetCache/Content.Outlook/JH60192M/email%20(003).mht!https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ballgroundgardenclub.com%2Fplantsale&data=05%7C02%7C%7C875bff78a3af4949446608
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The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service today announced, January 3, 2025, its final decision to 
expand the acquisition boundary of the Okefenokee National Wildlife Refuge by approxi-
mately 22,000 acres. The new acquisition boundary includes lands currently held by a vari-
ety of owners within a 1-mile fuel reduction zone adjacent to the refuge. Potential conser-
vation actions on the lands within the boundary expansion could strengthen protection of 
the hydrological integrity of the swamp, provide habitat for the gopher tortoise, mitigate 
impacts of wildfires, and provide opportunities for longleaf pine restoration to benefit the 
red-cockaded woodpecker. 

The expanded boundary allows the Service to potentially offer priority public uses such as 
hunting, fishing, wildlife watching, and education to the more than 400,000 annual visitors 
to the refuge, thereby driving a growing ecotourism economy within the community. 

Today’s decision follows the Department’s recent announcement that Okefenokee Nation-
al Wildlife Refuge will be nominated to the UNESCO World Heritage List. If designated, the 
refuge would join the list recognizing 1,223 cultural and natural sites of universal im-
portance, such as the Grand Canyon in Arizona, the Taj Mahal in India, the Great Wall in 
China, and the Galápagos Islands in Ecuador. 

During a 55-day public scoping period, which included an in-person public meeting and a 
virtual meeting, the public submitted approximately 30,000 comments including individu-
als from 36 countries and all 50 states, including Washington D.C., Virgin Islands, and Puer-
to Rico. Comments, which were generally supportive of the proposal, represented the 
views of approximately 40 non-governmental organizations, one Tribal Nation, seven gov-
ernment officials, and the general public. 

Minor boundary modifications were made to correct mapping errors and to ensure the 
proposed area was acceptable to all landowners in the area. The minor boundary expan-
sion enables the Service to work with willing landowners to explore voluntary conserva-
tion actions, including potential acquisition or conservation easements, that would further 
protect the refuge’s globally significant freshwater wetland system and wildlife habitat. 

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Finalizes Plan for a Minor Expan-
sion of the Okefenokee National Wildlife Refuge Boundary  

https://www.doi.gov/pressreleases/okefenokee-national-wildlife-refuge-be-nominated-join-unesco-world-heritage-list
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The response received during the public comment period is a testament to just how spe-
cial Okefenokee is, not just to our local community, but to people all over the nation and 
around the world,” said Michael Lusk, refuge manager at Okefenokee National Wildlife 
Refuge. “We appreciate the commitment to conserving this landscape. This minor expan-
sion will help further conservation efforts for the swamp along with the threatened and 
endangered species that inhabit it.” 

The Okefenokee National Wildlife Refuge, located in Folkston, Georgia, is the headwaters 
of the Suwannee and St. Mary’s rivers. The refuge provides habitat for fish and wildlife, 
including threatened and endangered species. It is world renowned for its amphibian 
populations, which are bio-indicators of global health. The refuge has 353,981 acres of 
National Wilderness Area within the refuge boundaries. Additionally, it is a Wetland of In-
ternational Importance 

(RAMSAR Convention – 1971) due to the Okefenokee Swamp’s global significance. The 
refuge receives approximately 400,000 annual visits, with 10 percent of those visits from 
international guests from more than 46 different countries. The Okefenokee National 
Wildlife Refuge also helps support an average of $39.2 million on recreation spent annu-
ally, which includes supporting 826 jobs associated with that recreation and $17.5 million 
in job-related income. 

For more information on the expansion, go to https://www.fws.gov/refuge/okefenokee 

Editors Note:  

This is the last Trumpet that I 

will edit. I want to thank all 

Clubs, Chairmen and Direc-

tors for your support and con-

tributions in the last eight 

years, you did all the hard 

work! It was a great ride. 

 Without the support of Janet 

Carn, Diane Hunter, Marilyn 

McDonnell and Charlotte 

White, I would have jumped 

off a ledge.  

 To quote Bess Hartley—

”Stick a fork in me, I’m done”. 

https://www.fws.gov/refuge/okefenokee
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Azalea District Calendar 2025 -2027     
 

 

March 5, 2025                    Native Plant Symposium                                                                 Athen                         

March 7—8, 2025              Georgia Daffodil Society’s Flower Show                                      Atlanta 

March 11—13, 2025         Deep South Garden Clubs, Inc. Annual Convention                 Valdosta 

March 19, 2025                  Basic Design Course I                                                                     Conyers 

April 5, 2025                       Columbus Council Gold Star Marker Dedication                   Columbus 

April 12, 2025                     APCC Garden Club Home & Garden Show                              Savannah 

April 16, 2025                     Basic Design Course I                                                                     Conyers 

April 20—26, 2025            Garden Week in Georgia 

April 25-26, 2025               NOGS Tour of Hidden Gardens                                                  Savannah 

April 26, 2025                     Alpharetta G C Plant Sale                                                          Alpharetta 

April 29—30, 2025            Garden Club of Georgia 97th Annual Convention                     Augusta 

May 2, 2025                       Rosalyn Carter Butterfly Symposium & Plant Sale                         Plains 

May 4, 2025                       Capitol Meeting Day                                                                         Atlanta 

May 7, 2025                       Cherokee Garden Library Celebrates Fifty Years 

May 17, 2025                     Sea Oats G C  Blue Star Marker Dedication                            Brunswick 

May 17, 2025                     Pollinator Symposium GCG Headquarters                                   Athens 

May 18 – 22,2025             National Garden Club Convention                                    Charleston, SC 

May 19, 2025                     Basic Design Course I                                                                     Conyers 

May 24, 2025                    Magnolia G C Pond Tour                                                            Cartersville 

May 27, 2025                    Belmere G C Blue Star Marker  Dedication                             Alpharetta   

June 1—7, 2025                National Garden Week 


